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	COMHAIRLE CONTAE ATHA CLIATH THEAS


	SOUTH  DUBLIN  COUNTY  COUNCIL


MINUTES OF MEETING OF THE TALLAGHT AREA COMMITTEE

(Dealing with Housing, Environment and Community)
HELD ON 20th SEPTEMBER, 2010
PRESENT
	Councillors
	Councillors

	Brophy C.
	Lawlor B.

	Corr M.
	Looney D.

	Crowe S.
	Kearns P

	Duff M.
	King C.

	Hannon J.
	Maloney E

	
	Walsh E.


An Cathaoirleach, Councillor M. Corr, presided.

OFFICIALS PRESENT
	Senior Executive Officers
	A. Jacob, H. Hogan, M. Ní Dhomhnaill, W. Sheils.

	Senior  Engineer
	L Magee

	Senior Staff Officer
	A. Rooney

	Staff Officer
	E. Conlon

	
	


T/514/10
CONFIRMATION AND RE-AFFIRMATION OF MINUTES

Minutes of Tallaght Area Committee Meeting held on 21st June, 2010 which had been circulated, were submitted and APPROVED as a true record and signed.  

It was proposed by Councillor M. Corr , seconded by Councillor M. Duff  and RESOLVED:

“That the recommendations contained in the Minutes of the Tallaght Area Committee held on 21st June, 2010 be ADOPTED and APPROVED".
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HOUSING BUSINESS
T/515/10
QUESTIONS

It was proposed by Councillor M. Corr, seconded by Councillor C. King and RESOLVED:

“That pursuant to Standing Order No. 13, Question 1, be ADOPTED and APPROVED."

T/516/10    
THE NEW ALLOCATIONS SCHEMES; CBLS & ASH
QUESTION: Councillor C. King
“To ask the Manager to report on progress in the Tallaght area on the new Allocations Schemes recently piloted, namely the CBLS (choice based letting scheme) and the ASH (applicants sourced housing)?”

REPLY:
The Department of the Environment, Heritage & Local Government granted approval to South Dublin to operate two pilot schemes namely   CBLS (Choice Based Letting Scheme) and the ASH (Applicants Sourced Housing) in support of the Social Housing Leasing Initiative which commenced in June 2010. The two pilot schemes represent a new and exiting method in the allocation and provision of social housing to persons on the housing list. 

In order to deliver the schemes in a fair and equitable manner and to give housing applicants maximum opportunity it was decided to roll out the schemes in manageable tranches. To date 150 applicants on the housing list have been contacted with full information on both schemes and requested to submit a preference for either option.

In respect of the Tallaght area, 5 expressions of interest were received under the ASH scheme. These cases are at various stages of assessment and inspection for suitability for inclusion in the scheme.
Regarding Choice Based Lettings, the Council advertised 10 vacant three bedroom dwellings, 7 vacancies in the Tallaght South area.  Of these 7, two dwellings are currently reserved for prospective Tenants, 5 dwellings have had no expression of interest, these have been included in both tranches, and it is proposed to advertise these again in the next tranch currently underway.  The 3 dwellings advertised in the Clondalkin area have been successfully tenanted, with one unsuccessful applicant i.e. applicant expressed an interest in dwelling, however, dwelling was allocated to another applicant higher on the Housing List.

Both pilot schemes will continue to be rolled out on an incremental basis and the members will be receiving regular updates on their progress. 
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T/517/10
REPORT ON HOUSING CONSTRUCTION PROGRAMME
The report by the Manager which had been circulated was CONSIDERED:
“2009 COMPLETIONS 
Kiltalown                                          27 Units

Fortunestown B Phase 1                106 Units

Kilcarrrig Phase 3                            45 Units

Castletymon                                     32 Units

Fettercairn Phase 2                          2 Units

TOTAL                                            212 UNITS
2010 COMPLETIONS TO DATE:
Fettercairn Phase 2                          29 Units

Avonbeg Phase 4                             7 Units

TOTAL                                              36 UNITS
SCHEMES ON SITE
Fortunestown B Phase 1                           4 Units                    4th Quarter 2010
· 4 X 3 bed 5 per house

Springfield (Respond VHA)                   190 Units                   1st Quarter 2011
· 15 X 3 Bed Apt 

· 48 X 2 bed Apt 

· 106 X 1 bed Apt 

· 12 X Group Housing 

· 9 X Short Term Housing 

TOTAL                                                      194 UNITS
SCHEMES IN PREPARATION
Mc Uilliam, Fortunestown Playground & Landscaping
· Part 8 noted at Council meeting on the 13th September 2010. Tenders / quotations being sought for scheme elements

Deerpark                                                                                  8 Units
· Consultants have been appointed and Tender documents currently at preparation stage

Rossfield (Old shop Site)                                                          9 Units
· Progress to Tender stage in 2011, dependant on availability of funding”
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Mr. A. Jacob, Senior Executive Officer, summarised the report.

Following a discussion to which Councillors M. Corr and C. King contributed,  

Mr. A. Jacob, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised. 
The report was NOTED.
T/518/10
NEW WORKS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.

T/519/10
CORRESPONDENCE

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.

T/520/10
CATHAOIRLEACH’S BUSINESS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.

T/521/10
APARTMENTS ON AVONBEG DRIVE
It was proposed by Councillor C. King, seconded by Councillor M. Corr:
“That this Committee calls on the Manager to arrange for an inspection of all apartments on Avonbeg Drive with particular reference to the chimneys and gables where large pieces of plaster are falling off and the overall structure of the plaster appears to be disintegrating.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:Bottom of Form

“A contractor, on behalf of the Council, has carried out inspections in the  Avonbeg area and has now supplied his report in the matter, including the issues raised by the Councillor.
It is envisaged that the appropriate works to rectify the problem with falling plaster from walls and chimneys will be carried out in the near future.”   
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Following a contribution from Councillor C. King ,  Mr. H. Hogan,  Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised. 
The report was NOTED.

T/522/10
SECURITY IN THE DESIGN OF HOUSING  
It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor King:
“That this Council Committee in view of the increasing amount of burglaries and access by criminal elements into some of the Council Housing in housing Estates like Russell Square and some of the housing in the Fettercairn area and calls on the Manager to carry out a review and introducing housing design changes with a view to making access more difficult to criminal elements.”

The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:Bottom of Form

“The Housing and Architects Department have been aware of the need to incorporate security measures into new Council estates. This view is supported by the Department of Environment, Heritage and Local Government.

Passive security is incorporated into estate design to ensure that blind spots are minimized or eliminated and individual houses contain a number of security elements. All front doors are triple locking and are constructed of durable and sturdy materials. High specification windows are used with secure vent settings. Terrace doors also have triple locking systems incorporated. 

The provision of Security Alarm Systems is not currently funded by the Department of the Environment, Heritage and Local Government and there is no other source of funding available to this Council with which to provide same. “
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Following a discussion to which Councillors S. Crowe, M. Duff, M.  Corr,   C. King, and D. Looney contributed, Mr A. Jacob, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised. 
The report was NOTED and it was AGREED to amend the Motion to read as follows:

“That this Council Committee in view of the increasing amount of burglaries and access by criminal elements into areas which include some  Council Housing estates  and calls on the Manager to carry out a review on introducing housing design changes with a view to making access more difficult to criminal elements.”

T/523/10
HOUSING UNITS AT KILLINARDEN HEIGHTS
It was proposed by Councillor C. King, seconded by Councillor J. Hannon:
“That this Committee calls on the Manager to arrange for the 15% of housing units currently under construction at Killinarden Heights to be designated Social as opposed to Affordable taking into account the Council's recent limited options in the delivery of 'New Build Social Housing.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:Bottom of Form

“Negotiations to conclude a Part V agreement satisfactory to both parties in respect of the residential development at Killinarden Heights are at a preliminary stage. In conducting negotiations with the developer the Council will consider the following options for Part V compliance which include;  

· Transfer of land 

· Building and transfer of houses 

· Transfer of fully or partially serviced sites 

· Transfer of land within the functional area of the planning authority 

· Building and transfer of houses on land off site   

· Payment of agreed amount in lieu  of unit provision 

· A combination of above options

In considering the foregoing the Council must have regard to 

· If the agreement will achieve the objectives of the Housing Strategy 

· Housing demand and need 

· Best use of available resources 

· The need to counteract undue social segregation 

· Is it in accordance with the Development Plan 

· The timeframe for construction and completion of the overall development 

· The proper planning and sustainable development of the area 

· Inclusive communities 

· The views of the applicant on the impact of the agreement  

The method of compliance agreed under Part V to be delivered in tandem with the construction and occupancy of the overall development. 

While the designation of tenure of homes to be procured under Part V arrangements is a matter for agreement between the developer and the Council, the funding for the acquisition of social housing units under Part V arrangements is sourced on approval from the Department of the Environment Heritage & Local Government. Due to current financial constraints it is unlikely that approval would be forthcoming in the short to medium term which would allow the Council to enter into a contractual position with the developer for the procurement of social housing under Part V arrangements in respect of this development. This position will be monitored and reviewed having regard to the conditions as outlined above for concluding Part V agreements and the timeframe for construction of the development.”     
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Following a discussion to which Councillors C. King and M. Corr contributed, Mr H. Hogan, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised. 
The report was NOTED.
T/524/10
DESIGN AND DIFFICULTIES FOR FAMILIES ACCESSING SOME COUNCIL ACCOMMODATION
It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor   J. Hannon:
“That this Council Committee concerned about the design and difficulties for families accessing some Council accommodation particularly accessing stairs with young children and shopping, the inherent dangers from balcony railing height for young children, possible fire exiting and other such difficulties, agrees to call on the Manager to do a report and review of existing housing stock with a view to addressing some of these issues.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:Bottom of Form

“The existing housing stock has been designed and constructed to meet the standards current at the time of construction. Pre 2000, the stock consisted almost solely of semi-detached and terraced housing. Since 2000, the housing types have varied with the need to build at more sustainable densities.

All units are currently constructed in accordance to the 1991 Building Regulations, or updated sections as appropriate. Apartments are designed to meet Plan B of the Building Regulations. Fire separation, fire alarm and escape routes are required to comply with the building regulations and these issues are monitored on site at time of construction and certified on completion. 

The vast bulk of our stock consists of units which are lower than 3 stories with a very small number of units higher than this.

In some cases, families have expanded following allocation of upper floor units which may result in difficulties being experienced in negotiating stairs as described in the Motion. Where members are aware of any such cases of hardship, they should make the details known to the Housing Allocations Section who will take a sympathetic approach as required by particular family circumstances.”
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Following a discussion to which Councillors S. Crowe, J. Hannon and C. King, contributed, Mr A. Jacob, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised. 
The report was NOTED.

ENVIRONMENT  BUSINESS

T/525/10
QUESTIONS

It was proposed by Councillor M. Corr, seconded by Councillor C. King and RESOLVED:

“That pursuant to Standing Order No. 13, Questions 2 - 11, be ADOPTED and APPROVED."

T/526/10 
LITTER BINS PROVIDED IN THE LAST YEAR IN TALLAGHT CENTRAL
QUESTION: Councillor C. Brophy
"To ask the Manager to outline the number of litter bins that have been provided in the last year in Tallaght Central and if there is any problem with the provision of new litter bins?"

REPLY:
No additional litter bins have been installed in the County to date in 2010.  Under the national industrial action throughout the public sector which was in place for most of the first six months of the year, the installation and servicing of new litter bins was rejected by staff unions on the grounds that it constituted additional work for their members.  Since the signing of the Croke Park Agreement, which brought the national work to rule to an end, the staff unions have notified Council management that it is their intention to continue to refrain from engaging in additional work including the installation and servicing of new / additional litter bins. Management are in discussions attempting to bring this industrial action to an end.  The county has been surveyed and a full list has been prepared of the priority areas where any new bins should be installed when a solution to the current issues is found.
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T/527/10         LITTER BINS IN KILNAMANAGH
QUESTION: Councillor C. Brophy
"To ask the Manager to provide up to five extra and much needed litter bins in Kilnamanagh  and to work with the Residents Association on deciding on their location?"

REPLY:
There are currently 750 litter bins in the county.  No additional litter bins have been installed in the County to date in 2010.  Under the national industrial action throughout the public sector, which was in place for most of the first six months of the year, the installation and servicing of new litter bins was rejected by staff unions on the grounds that it constituted additional work for their members.  Since the signing of the Croke Park Agreement, which brought the national work to rule to an end, the staff unions have notified Council Management that it is their intention to continue to refrain from engaging in additional work including the installation and servicing of new / additional litter bins. Management are in discussions attempting to bring this industrial action to an end.  The county has been surveyed and a full list has been prepared of the priority areas where any new bins should be installed when a solution to the current issues are found.
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T/528/10 
LITTERING AT SUNDALE PARK SHOPPING CENTRE
QUESTION: Councillor M. Corr
"To ask the Manager to detail the number of fines/penalties handed to businesses/property owners operating in the shopping centre on the bottom of Sundale Park and, given the persistent and extreme nature of littering at this extreme litter blackspot, what sustainable approach/action is the Manager putting in place to address this appalling problem for the local community?"

REPLY:
The Litter Warden carried out inspections at Sundale Shopping Centre and adjacent areas on 19 occasions between 14/05/10 and 01/07/10. 

During this period, the Litter Warden spoke with persons in charge of the units in the Shopping Centre enquiring about the litter issues in the area. The Litter Warden was informed that a person is employed in the mornings to collect litter inside the boundary of the Shopping Centre. It was reported to the Litter Warden that the person was employed by Kelland Homes Ltd, Russell Square Centre, Unit 5, Fortunestown Way, Tallaght, Dublin 24. On foot of this information, the Litter Warden called to Kelland Homes. 

Some of the unit operators explained that local youths came into the centre at night to drink, eat and hang out. The Litter Warden observed 2 No. litter bins at Sundale Park and  2 No. CCTV cameras overlooking the area. 

Between the 27/05/10 and 01/07/10 the Litter Warden issued 5 No. fines to T/a Kelland Homes, 1 No. fine to T/a Fortunestown Inn,  1 No. Notice to Lidl, Fortunestown Way and 1 No. Notice to Rossfield Stores. 

The 5 No. fines issued to T/a Kelland Homes were not paid within the period specified under the Act (21 days) and legal proceedings pursuant to Section 25 of the Litter Pollution Act, 1997, as amended have been authorised. These files have been referred to the Council's Law Dept. The 1 No. fine issued to T/a Fortunestown Inn was not paid within the period specified under the Act (21 days) and a  reminder has been sent.

The Litter Warden has reported that the Notices issued to Lidl, Fortunestown Way and Rossfield Stores, Brookfield Road, have been complied with. The litter warden observed that there are 5 street litter bins along Brookfield Road (at the shop, school, and bus stop).

 The Litter Warden continues to monitor this area. 
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T/529/10 
REMOVAL OF BLACK BAGS BESIDE ST MARKS SOCCER CLUB
QUESTION: Councillor S. Crowe
"To ask the Manager will he agree to arrange for the Litter Warden to investigate and remove the black bags dumped at the side of the partially opened roadway beside St Marks Soccer Club in Springfield Tallaght?"

REPLY:
The Litter Warden for the Tallaght area has inspected the bags dumped at this location and they have now been removed by the Cleansing Section.  Regrettably the warden found no evidence to support a litter fine in this instance.  The area requires further cleaning and removal of litter and the warden has requested that this work be carried out by the Cleansing Section.
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T/530/10
UNTETHERED HORSES IN BROOKVIEW
QUESTION: Councillor S. Crowe
"To ask the Manager is he aware of the health and safety concerns among residents in Brookview and its surrounding hinterland with the increased visibility of untethered horses and will he agree to investigate this issue as a matter of urgency?"

REPLY:
The Environment Department are aware of the concerns of the residents in Brookview regarding the increased numbers of horses in the area.  The Council's Contractor is monitoring the situation and will round up any loose horses in consultation with the Gardai at this location.
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T/531/10 
CURRENT STATUS OF APPLICATIONS FOR BIN CHARGE WAIVERS
QUESTION: Councillor M. Duff
"To ask the Manager to inform the Committee of the current status of applications for bin charge waivers, how long it is taking to process an application and is there an increase in applications over 2009 figures?"

REPLY:
The number of Waiver Applications received from 1st January 2009 to 1st September 2009 was 1,621 in comparison to 1,729 received in the same period of time for 2010.  This shows an increase of 108 applications.  Up to 1st September 2010, the amount of outstanding applications is 1,526.  There is currently a backlog of applications to be processed which are dating back to March this year. Staff have been assigned to work on this backlog.
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T/532/10 
THE DANGERS OF ILLEGAL HALLOWEEN BONFIRES
QUESTION: Councillor M. Duff
"To ask the Manager to make a report to the Committee if there is any intention to have a publicity campaign regarding the dangers of illegal Halloween Bonfires, the cost of the removal of residue, and if there is any provision for Communities to apply to hold an organised Bonfire, with responsible adults present, at agreed locations and at agreed times?"

REPLY:
An interdepartmental group comprising of Parks, Housing, Environment and Community will coordinate the Council's response to Halloween 2010.  This will include a publicity campaign using the following channels

· Distribution of posters and flyers to Libraries, Schools & Community centres 

· Distribution of a leaflet to all households in the County 

· Information on the Council' response  and activities on the  website www.sdcc.ie 

· Use of social media - Twitter  http://twitter.com/sdublincoco 

· Visits by the Fire Service to schools and community groups

The Council will continue to support the organised bonfires which take place in Fettercairn and North Clondalkin.  In order to reduce the number of bonfires in other locations the Council are encouraging all householders not to dispose of material for use in bonfires. As part of its integrated waste service,  the Council will allow access,  free of charge for householders with South Dublin County waste cards, on Saturday 30th October to the Civic Amenity, Ballymount.

To support and promote pro social activity, the Council will launch the Bulbs for Bonfires Scheme- communities who manage to keep a green space which was damaged last year free of a bonfire in 2010 will have last years damage reinstated and planted in a "Bulbs for Bonfires" programme across the county.

It is the Council's objective to spend 50% less on cleaning after Halloween and the budget this year is €50,000.
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T/533/10 
THE LANE-WAY BETWEEN TEMPLEOGUE WOOD AND CYPRESS GROVE STH
QUESTION: Councillor P. Kearns
"To ask the Manager to revisit the lane-way between Templeogue Wood and Cypress Grove South which was the subject of a recent clean up. I would suggest that it would be a good idea to treat the weeds etc. with an appropriate weed killer rather then just cutting them. I believe that in the long run this would be a more cost effective method?"

REPLY:
Environmental Services provides a service on laneways whereby illegally dumped items are inspected and removed and the areas cleaned.  The service provided by Environment on laneways does not include the removal of weeds, nor does it include the cutting back of overhanging trees and hedges.  The request for removal of weeds from this laneway will be referred to the road maintenance section for their attention, as this would appear to be an issue regarding the maintenance of the laneway surface rather than a cleansing issue.
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T/534/10 
GRASS CUTTING ON GRAVEYARDS IN TALLAGHT CENTRAL AREA
QUESTION: Councillor P. Kearns
"To ask the Manager to ensure that grass cutting is carried out on all the graveyards in the Tallaght central area on a regular basis and not just before the annual mass?"

REPLY:
All graveyards were prepared in advance of the annual masses over the summer months this year, with grass being cut in each graveyard on one occasion.  Due to the size of Bohernabreena graveyard the Environmental Services Dept has one member of staff deployed to that graveyard on a full time basis.  This means that Bohernabreena has maintenance work carried out on an ongoing basis throughout the year.  Due to the current embargo on recruitment in the public sector it has not been possible to recruit temporary seasonal staff to assist with maintenance of the graveyards between March and September, as happened on an annual basis prior to the introduction of the embargo.  The situation is compounded by the fact that burial grounds staff are redeployed regularly to assist with refuse collections.  In excess of 350 working days have been lost to refuse collections in the current year.  Regrettably, the Council is not in a position to improve the level of graveyard maintenance which is currently being achieved while the restrictions on staff availability which have been outlined remain in place.
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T/535/10 
REMOVAL OF GRAFFITI
QUESTION: Councillor P. Kearns
"To ask the Manager to target the areas of Orwell, Templeville, and the WORK area for the removal of graffiti which has increased significantly in recent weeks?"

REPLY:
The Litter Warden for the area has been asked to inspect the estates mentioned and to list all areas of graffiti which require attention.  The Warden will pursue the owners of private property for removal of graffiti under the terms of the Litter Pollution Act 1997, where this is appropriate.  Where graffiti is identified on public property, the location will be listed for graffiti removal by the Council's crew.  Any assistance that can be provided by the elected members in this regard would be welcome.
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T/536/10
'NO DUMPING' SIGN IN CHERRYFIELD
QUESTION: Councillor E. Walsh 2009
"To ask the Council to erect a 'no Dumping' sign in Cherryfield on a wall at a noted blackspot at the end of the lane behind Cherryfield Road facing Beechfield Park ?"

REPLY:
The Environmental Services Dept will arrange for a 'No Dumping' sign to be erected in the location as requested.
Bottom of Form

Bottom of Form

T/537/10
NEW WORKS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading

T/538/10
CORRESPONDENCE

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading

T/539/10
CATHAOIRLEACH’S BUSINESS

SUBMISSION TO THE MINISTER FOR THE ENVIRONMENT REGARDING WASTE POLICY
It was proposed by Councillor M. Corr, seconded by Councillor C. King:
“That this Committee calls on the Manager to provide a submission to the Minister for the Environment towards the Waste Policy in light of the Ministers recent response to the Committee’s previous call for a pilot glass bottle refund scheme in the Tallaght area - the submission to focus on the Tallaght area only.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:Bottom of Form

“October 1st is the last date for receipt of submissions under the consultation process on the Draft Statement of Waste Policy.  It is proposed that a submission will be made on behalf of the Regional Waste Co-ordination Group which represents Dublin City Council, South Dublin County Council, Fingal County Council and Dun Laoghaire Rathdown County Council regarding issues of a regional nature which are likely to be impacted upon by the draft policy.  A presentation on the draft policy is due to be given to the Environment SPC on Monday September 20th.  Any individual or organisation is free to make a submission if they wish under this consultation process, and a submission on behalf of the SPC can be made if one is required.  Furthermore, if the Tallaght Area Committee wishes to make a submission, then this can also be facilitated.
With regard to the issue of a glass bottle refund scheme the draft policy makes the following comment regarding deposit/refund schemes in general - ' In the light of the recommendation of the International Review that deposit–refund schemes require further study, the Minister intends to commission a dedicated study in this area, particularly in respect of costs and of the environmental benefits which might be derived from such an approach.'”
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Following a discussion to which Councillors M. Corr, C. King, E.  Walsh, J. Hannon, M. Duff, S. Crowe, E. Maloney and P.  Kearns  contributed,  Mr L. Magee, Senior Engineer, replied to queries raised. 

The report was NOTED and it was AGREED that a submission would issue to the Minister for the Environment on the Draft Statement of Waste Policy on behalf of the Tallaght Area Committee.
T/540/10
THE FORMER CLEANBUILD SITE AT BOHERNABREENA ROAD  
It was proposed by Councillor J. Hannon, seconded by Councillor C. King:
“That a comprehensive report be provided on the former Cleanbuild site at Bohernabreena Road and that the following matters be addressed:

1. The lack of enforcement of the conditions of the licence despite breaches being brought to attention of Council in 2006/7

2. Action taken by Council since Dec 2008, and the cost of same.

3. Further likely costs, amount recovered to date (if any), and action being taken (and against whom) to recover all costs and prospects of success or otherwise

4. What lessons have been learned?”

 The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“1. The file regarding the Clean Build waste facility permit includes details of a number of complaints received by the Council regarding activities on the site in 2006 and 2007.   Numerous site visits took place over the period including a full audit of the facility in November 2007.  A Section 55 notice in accordance with the Waste Management Act was issued to the company in October 2006.  Complaints received regarding the facility operating outside of the permitted hours were investigated on a number of occasions but do not appear to have been substantiated.  When very clear breaches of the permit were identified, the Council took direct enforcement action by way of statutory notice.  Many of the breaches referred to were of a minor nature and were rectified when the Council contacted the facility about these.  Enforcement of the permit culminated in the Council successfully prosecuting Clean Build for breaches of the permit which occurred during 2008.
2.  The site closed in December 2008.  At the very end of that year the Council removed a large stockpile of mixed waste from the site which was left uncovered and was likely to result in leachate flowing from it to the Dodder River and had the potential to cause environmental pollution.  The Council has also carried out site investigations on the site in accordance with the EPA code of practice for Environmental Risk Assessment of unauthorised waste disposal sites.  The full costs of both these actions are as yet not fully known, but they are substantial.
3.  Legal action is underway to recover all costs incurred by the Council to date, and any future costs likely to be incurred such as legal costs.  Various parties are named in the action including the landowner, the original directors of Clean Build and the directors who took charge of the company after it was sold in 2008.  No costs have been recovered to date.  
4.  The issues arising from this permitted facility and the legal action which is currently underway will be reviewed by the Environmental Services Dept and Law Dept once the case has reached a conclusion.  A hearing date has been set for early in November and it is hoped that the case will reach a conclusion at that time.” 
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Following a discussion to which Councillors J. Hannon and C. King contributed, Mr L. Magee, Senior Engineer, replied to queries raised. 

The report was NOTED and it was AGREED that a Headed Item would issue to a future Meeting of the Tallaght Area Committee dealing with Environmental Services business following the court case.
T/541/10        ADVERTISING BANNERS/BOARDS BY ESTATE AGENTS 
It was proposed by Councillor M. Corr, seconded by Councillor M.  Duff:
“That this Committee calls on the Manager to provide a report with respect to the placing on Council property such as estate boundary walls/fences of advertising banners/boards indicating for sale/to let information by estate agents, to indicate in the report if this practice is legal and if not what the Manager proposes to do in relation to this problem in the Tallaght area.”

 The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ and NOTED:
 “Any signs of the type outlined in the Motion that are erected on Council property will be subject to enforcement of Section 19(1) of the Litter Pollution Act 1997, as amended, by the local Litter Warden.  Permission is not generally given by the Council for any such signage on its property and any such instances reported to the Litter Warden will be acted upon.

In the 12 months to 31st May, 2010, 100 on-the-spot litter fines were issued for offences pursuant to Section 19(1) of the Litter Pollution Act 1997, as amended, to estate agents/auctioneers with 24 of these in respect of illegal signage in the Tallaght area.  4 prosecutions for non-payment of fines have successfully been undertaken in the District Court to date, with total fines of €1500 and total costs of €900 being imposed while a further 7 prosecutions are also underway at present.”
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T/542/10        GRASS CUTTING IN GRAVEYARDS THIS SUMMER
It was proposed by Councillor C. Brophy, seconded by Councillor P. Kearns:
“That the Manager provide an update to this Committee on the number of occasions that grass was cut in graveyards this summer and if this was the "equitable level of maintenance" contained in the reply to my Motion of April this year.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“All graveyards were prepared in advance of the annual masses over the summer months this year, with grass being cut in each graveyard on one occasion.  Due to the size of Bohernabreena graveyard the Environmental Services Dept has one member of staff deployed to that graveyard on a full time basis.  This means that Bohernabreena has maintenance work carried out on an ongoing basis throughout the year.  It is believed that maintenance work carried out to date has been done in an equitable manner across all graveyards as mentioned in the previous reply.”
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Following a contribution from Councillor C. Brophy the report was NOTED.

T/543/10        TARGETING OF ‘LITTER BLACK-SPOTS’ IN THE TALLAGHT AREA
It was proposed by Councillor C. King, seconded by Councillor M. Corr:
“That this Committee calls on the Manager to arrange for additional efforts to be made by the cleansing section to target the locations  in the Tallaght area identified in the recent IBAL survey while acknowledging the work carried out by individual staff members and the Community and questioning the relevance, affect and accuracy of the IBAL survey itself.”
 The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“The detailed IBAL report for Tallaght is shown below.   Analysis of the results is being undertaken to address the issues pertaining to the specific sites in Tallaght included in this survey.  It should be noted that the weighting applied within these surveys, together with the selection criteria and survey items at sites means that a poor rating in a small number of the overall sites surveyed can significantly reduce an overall standing.  It should be noted that none of the sites included in the survey on this occasion were categorised as "Litter Blackspots".  The Council has previously targeted resources at the sites regularly visited and included by IBAL in the Tallaght survey and this resulted in a much improved rating in some of the surveys in previous years.  This approach will be revisited in an effort to improve the Tallaght IBAL survey rating.  
Tallaght ByPass from M50 Roundabout:  Moderately Littered.  This was a very mixed site – some parts of the route were clean and clear of litter and other parts were littered to the extent that it was nearly a serious litter problem – a wide variety of litter was present.
 Westpark:  Serious Litter Problem.  There was a serious litter problem around the perimeter of the grasslands – heavy levels of a wide variety of litter lay at the base of the boundary wall and fence.
 Tallaght M50 Roundabout Approach:  Serious Litter Problem.  This was a really poor site – ‘old’ litter (primarily plastic bottles, mineral cans etc.) dominated the roundabout and hedging and grasslands close-by.  No improvement noted at this site.
 Various link roads through The Square complex:  Moderately Littered.  There was a very definite litter presence throughout the interconnecting roads within the Square complex – a wide variety of litter was scattered throughout.
 Lidl:  Serious Litter Problem.  As well as loose litter in the car parking area there was a significant litter problem in the boundary flower bed – much of the litter was food related e.g. cans, plastic bottles, fast-food wrappers etc.
 Area at Metro:  Moderately Littered.  This site just missed getting the top litter grade – with a little extra effort it could easily be a top ranking site.
 Entrance to Pedestrian entrance to Institute of Technology, Tallaght:  Moderately Littered.  The low-lying flower bed was riddled with litter and an area through a closed gate was also very poor – all of it was food related litter.  This was despite the provision of at least five litter bins in the area surveyed.
 Tallaght Village:  Moderately Littered.  Another littered site in Tallaght – it was particularly poor at the traffic lights at the by-pass.  There was also litter at the bus stops and outside various business premises and banks.
 Old Bawn Road Approach:  Moderately Littered.  The bus stops, hedges, footpaths and grass areas were all littered – a very casual attitude pervades this area. 
 Area beside Recycle Facility at Abberly Court Hotel:  Moderately Littered.  The grass area in front of the railings had sweet papers, cans and plastic bottles and generally appeared to lack maintenance.  Who is legally responsible?
Efforts continue to be made by the Council to tackle the problem of individual sites identified by IBAL that are in both public and private ownership.  To this end, the local Litter Warden for the Tallaght area is currently preparing a report on the specific sites referred to in the report so that effective action can be taken.  In addition, the wider issue of litter will continue to be addressed in conjunction with the community, schools, businesses and individuals under the specific guidelines provided by An Taisce together with the Council's Litter Management Plan.   It is hoped that everyone can play their part and support Tallaght by preventing littering in the first instance.”
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Following a discussion to which Councillors C. King, J. Hannon, C.  Brophy,  P. Kearns,  E. Walsh, S. Crowe, M. Duff and M. Corr  contributed, Mr. L. Magee, Senior Engineer responded. 
The report was NOTED and it was AGREED to invite IBAL to a Question & Answer session at a future meeting of the Tallaght Area Committee dealing with Environmental Services business.
T/544/10         RETURN TO THE COUNCIL’S WASTE COLLECTION SERVICE
It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor C. King:
“That this Council Committee calls on the Manager to give a report outlining what measures he/ she proposes to introduce to encourage more households to return and avail of the Councils waste collection service.”

 The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“The Council regularly promotes the range of waste and recycling services it provides through newsletters and leaflets to households, as well as through the media and internet. Over the past year, the introduction of the electronic advanced payment system, which is unique to South Dublin County Council, and the introduction of the brown bin collection service have been widely promoted by this Council.  It is felt that these aspects of the service will attract customers to the Council's service in the future.  The proposed household food waste regulations which are likely to be introduced in 2011 will place an onus on all waste collectors to provide a brown bin service and when this happens it should bring about a uniformity regarding the type of door to door service being provided by waste collectors.  The Council is the only provider of waste services currently providing community recycling services for waste streams such as glass, textiles etc.  The draft statement of waste policy published by the DoELG in July of this year specifies target levels of service for collection of the different waste streams.  It is possible that this may lead to requirements being placed on all waste collectors to provide the same range and type of collection services.  If this does happen then it is likely that the Council's service will set a benchmark which other waste service providers will have to match.  It is evident at the present time that customers are making their decisions based on their own personal experiences regarding which service provider they prefer.  This decision is quite likely based on cost, the quality of service and the type or range of services provided.  The Council will continue to promote the many positive aspects of its’ service such as the 'pay as you go' charging system, the ease of payment and range of payment options, the lack of a flat charge, the three bin service, the community recycling services etc in order to attract customers in the future.”
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Following a discussion to which Councillors S. Crowe   C. King, P. Kearns and M.  Corr, contributed, Mr L. Magee, Senior Engineer replied to queries raised.  

The report was NOTED.

T/545/10        HALLOWEEN BONFIRES ON PUBLIC GREEN AREAS 
It was proposed by Councillor C. Brophy, seconded by Councillor P. Kearns :
“That the Manager outline what service will be provided to residents groups who wish to ensure that bonfires are not built on public green areas for Halloween. In particular that the Orwell Residents Association who have through much hard effort on their part prevented the annual destruction of the Green and saved the Council money in not having to reinstate this green. 

Halloween will fall on a Sunday this year.” 

 The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“An interdepartmental team has been set up to coordinate the response to the demands of Halloween 2010.  The purpose of this campaign is to actively encourage all community stakeholders to reduce damage caused to the County by Halloween vandalism and to desist from providing bonfire material.  All community stakeholders are being encouraged to remove bonfire material the moment they see it emerging.

The Council's Cleansing / and Parks staff will continue to remove debris from laneways, parks and open spaces as part of their routine work programmes.  No additional resources are being provided for Halloween period 20l0.  The budget for Halloween 20l0 is being cut by 50% on last year's budget.  South Dublin County Council will fully utilise enforcement powers under the Litter Pollution and Waste Management Acts to reduce the incidence of illegal dumping throughout the County. The Council will work closely with the Gardai   to prevent the availability of material for bonfires as far as practicable.  To encourage communities to dispose of material responsibly and as part of its integrated waste service, the Council intends to allow entry to Ballymount Civic Amenity free of charge for householders with  their South Dublin County waste charges card on Saturday 30th October.

 

A communications programme will also be launched highlighting the danger and damage that bonfires cause to the environment.  This campaign will include the distribution of posters, leaflets and flyers to Schools, Communities, Households and Businesses throughout the County. 

 

As part of the Council's social capital programme, a new strand is being introduced through an initiative of "social credits" where communities can build up points to achieve benefits for their areas. Communities who manage to keep a green space - which was damaged in 2009 - free of a bonfire in 2010 can participate in a “Bulbs for Bonfires” programme. This initiative will encourage communities to celebrate with flowers in the Spring instead of a scarred landscape.”
 

Following a discussion to which Councillors C. Brophy, P.  Kearns, J. Hannon, S. Crowe, C. King , D. Looney and M. Corr contributed, Ms M. Ni Dhomhnaill, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised.  

The report was NOTED.

COMMUNITY BUSINESS
T/546/10
QUESTIONS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading

T/547/10
APPLICATION FOR GRANTS
“Applications for grants under South Dublin County Council’s Community Grants Scheme have been received from the organisation listed below. Payment of this grant, in accordance with the conditions of the Scheme and in the amount set out hereunder, is recommended for approval:-
	Ref:
	Name of Group
	Type of Application
	Date Received  
	Amount

	GF1941
	Scoil Rince Ni Aogain
	Running Costs Grant for Community Groups
	11/05/10
	€200

	GF1928
	BRC Shooting Club
	Major Equipment Grant
	30/03/10
	€2,300

	GF 1960
	Kingswood Active Age Club for Men
	Start Up Costs for Community Groups
	28/06/10
	€1,000

	GF 1968
	Brookview Celtic Football Club
	Start Up Costs for Community Groups
	29/07/10
	€1,000

	GF1970
	St. Andrews Centre
	Community Activity Grant (Including Sport Activity
	06/08/10
	€500

	GF1958
	St. Muirins House Company Limited.,
	Employment Grant for New or Existing Community Centre
	22/06/10
	€30,000

	GF1971
	Tallaght Community Council
	Community Activity Grant (Including Sport Activity)
	12/08/10
	€300

	GF1973
	Tallaght Basketball Club (Ladies)
	Start Up Costs for Community Groups
	13/08/10
	€1,000

	GF1976
	Rathcoole Community Council
	Employment Grant for New or Existing Community Centre
	06/09/10
	€10,000

	GF1959
	Cherryfield Residents Association
	Minor Equipment Grant
	28/06/10
	€300


Application for Arts Contribution
An Application for an Arts Grant under Section 6 of the Arts Act 2003, has been received from the applicant listed below.  Payment of this contribution, in accordance with the conditions of the Scheme and in the amount set out hereunder, is recommended for approval:-

	Name of Group
	Type of Application
	Date Received  
	Amount

	Richard Healy
	Towards cost of producing his first solo exhibition
	20/7/2010
	€500


Mr. W. Sheils, Senior Executive Officer, summarised the report.
It was proposed by Councillor  M. Corr, seconded by Councillor M. Duff
and RESOLVED:


“That this Committee recommends that South Dublin County Council approve payment of the above grants recommended in the foregoing report”.

T/548/10
NEW WORKS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading

T/549/10
CORRESPONDENCE
It was NOTED there was no business under this heading
 T/550/10
CATHAOIRLEACH’S BUSINESS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading
T/551/10         THE ‘THINK LOCAL’ INITIATIVE TO BE CONSIDERED FOR THE ST. PATRICKS DAY CELEBRATIONS
It was proposed by Councillor C. King, seconded by Councillor M.  Duff:
“That this Committee calls on the Manager to report on the progress made in relation to the provision of St Patrick’s Day celebrations in the Tallaght area next March and that the ‘Think Local’ initiative be considered as part of these plans as each year celebrations do not take place in the area, thousands of Euro are spent outside of Tallaght and the County where families are forced to travel to celebrate.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“The Council's Community Services Department has taken on board the views of the elected members, many local residents and several business interests, who are anxious that St. Patrick's Day be celebrated in the Tallaght area as it is in many other parts of the County.

 The issue has also been raised at board level with South Dublin County Tourism, as well as with members of the local Chamber of Commerce. In each instance, everyone present was supportive and also of the view that such celebrations were not only appropriate but would have a huge positive impact on both local residents and businesses.

While preparations are in the early stages, three Tallaght - based marching bands have already committed to performing at Tallaght Stadium on the afternoon / evening of St. Patrick's Day. This commitment is hugely welcome and means that there is already a core established for the celebrations. The intention is to build a range of other activities and displays around the marching bands, and it is hoped to utilise both the stadium itself and part of the adjacent car park.  

It is envisaged that there will be a wide range of activities to engage every age group, and we plan to have food and soft drinks available on site to complement the range of performances and activities. The "Think Local" aspect will be catered for by using as many local services and facilities as possible, and we will continue to liaise with both the Tourism Board and the Chamber of Commerce to ensure that there will be a substantial economic impact on the area.”
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It was AGREED to take Councillor M. Duff’s Motion No. 15 in conjunction with Motion No. 14:
“In view of the difficulties encountered during 2010, that this Committee calls on the Manager to make a report regarding any plans or intentions by the Community Department to host a Saint Patrick's Day celebration in Tallaght Stadium in 2011.”
 The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“The Council's Community Services Department has taken on board the views of the elected members, many local residents and several business interests, who are anxious that St. Patrick's Day be celebrated in the Tallaght area as it is in many other parts of the County.

The issue has also been raised at board level with South Dublin County Tourism, as well as with members of the local Chamber of Commerce. In each instance, everyone present was supportive and also of the view that such celebrations were not only appropriate but would have a huge positive impact on both local residents and businesses.

While preparations are in the early stages, three Tallaght - based marching bands have already committed to performing at Tallaght Stadium on the afternoon / evening of St. Patrick's Day. This commitment is hugely welcome and means that there is already a core established for the celebrations. The intention is to build a range of other activities and displays around the marching bands, and it is hoped to utilise both the stadium itself and part of the adjacent car park  

It is envisaged that there will be a wide range of activities to engage every age group, and we plan to have food and soft drinks available on site to complement the range of performances and activities. The "Think Local" aspect will be catered for by using as many local services and facilities as possible, and we will continue to liaise with both the Tourism Board and the Chamber of Commerce to ensure that there will be a substantial economic impact on the area.”
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Following a discussion to which Councillors C. King, M.  Duff and M. Corr contributed, Mr. W. Sheils, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised.  

The report was NOTED and it was AGREED that a letter will issue from the Tallaght Area Committee to the Chamber of Commerce noting their role and the support of the Chamber for a St. Patrick’s Day celebration in Tallaght.
T/552/10        TEMPLEOGUE HOUSE AS A PRIORITY PROJECT IN 2011
It was proposed by Councillor C. Brophy, seconded by Councillor M. Duff:
“That this Committee calls on the Manager to ensure that the work necessary to finish Templeogue House is carried out as a priority project in 2011 and that the Manager restates their commitment to carry out work to Templeogue House in 2011 and to outline the works programme which was referred to in the reply to my Motion in January 2010.  

“The Council's Three Year Rolling Capital Programme does not provide funding for works on Templeogue House in 2010, but there are works programmed for 2011”.

 The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ and NOTED:
“The Council's Draft 3 year Rolling Capital Programme for 2010-2012 which is a review and updating of the 2009-2011 3 year Rolling Capital Programme is divided into three categories:- Works under Contract, works committed to subject to funding and works planned/ desirable subject to funding and is in its final stages of preparation. The programme has had to be re-drafted on several occasions to take account of fluctuating capital allocations and income streams (development levies and receipts from the sale of assets). 

The full programme will be brought to the November meeting of the Organisation Procedure and Finance Committee. 

The Rolling Capital Programme and the prioritisation of projects will then be considered by the full Council on the basis of legal commitments and availability of funding.”
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The Meeting concluded at 5.30 p.m.
Siniú:
______________________

Dáta:
________________

An Cathaoirleach






